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purchases of primary insurance), finan-
cial services (except for purchases by 
non-financial firms), and expenditures 
by students and medical patients who 
are studying or seeking treatment in a 
country different from their country of 
residence. Covered services are: Adver-
tising services; accounting, auditing, 
and bookkeeping services; auxiliary in-
surance services; computer and data 
processing services; construction serv-
ices; data base and other information 
services; educational and training serv-
ices; engineering, architectural, and 
surveying services; financial services 
(purchases only, by companies or parts 
of companies that are not financial 
services providers); industrial engi-
neering services; industrial-type main-
tenance, installation, alteration, and 
training services; legal services; man-
agement, consulting, and public rela-
tions services (including allocated ex-
penses); merchanting services (sales 
only); mining services; operational 
leasing services; other trade-related 
services; performing arts, sports, and 
other live performances, presentations, 
and events; premiums paid on pur-
chases of primary insurance; losses re-
covered on purchases of primary insur-
ance; research, development, and test-
ing services; telecommunications serv-
ices; and other selected services. 
‘‘Other selected services’’ includes, but 
is not limited to: Account collection 
services; disbursements to fund news- 
gathering costs of broadcasters; dis-
bursements to fund news-gathering 
costs of print media; disbursements to 
fund production costs of motion pic-
tures; disbursements to fund produc-
tion costs of broadcast program mate-
rial other than news; disbursements to 
maintain government tourism and 
business promotion offices; disburse-
ments for sales promotion and rep-
resentation; disbursements to partici-
pate in foreign trade shows (purchases 
only); employment agencies and tem-
porary help supply services; language 
translation services; mailing, reproduc-
tion, and commercial art; medical serv-
ices (non-patient—e.g., laboratory or 
diagnostic services); salvage services; 
satellite photography and remote sens-
ing/satellite imagery services; security 
services; space transport (includes sat-
ellite launches, transport of goods and 

people for scientific experiments, and 
space passenger transport); tran-
scription services; and waste treatment 
and depollution services. The intan-
gible assets covered by the BE–120 sur-
vey are rights related to: Industrial 
processes and products; books, compact 
discs, audio tapes and other copy-
righted material and intellectual prop-
erty; trademarks, brand names, and 
signatures; performances and events 
pre-recorded on motion picture film 
and television tape, including digital 
recording; broadcast and recording of 
live performances and events; general 
use computer software; business format 
franchising fees; and other intangible 
assets, including indefeasible rights of 
users. 

[71 FR 75419, Dec. 15, 2006] 

§ 801.11 Rules and regulations for the 
BE–80, Benchmark Survey of Finan-
cial Services Transactions Between 
U.S. Financial Services Providers 
and Unaffiliated Foreign Persons. 

A BE–80, Benchmark Survey of Fi-
nancial Services Transactions Between 
U.S. Financial Services Providers and 
Unaffiliated Foreign Persons, will be 
conducted covering 1999 and every fifth 
year thereafter. All legal authorities, 
provisions, definitions, and require-
ments contained in §§ 801.1 through 
801.9 are applicable to this survey. Ad-
ditional rules and regulations for the 
BE–80 survey are given in paragraphs 
(a) through (d) of this section. More de-
tailed instructions are given on the re-
port forms and instructions. 

(a) Who must report—(1) Mandatory re-
porting. Reports are required from each 
U.S. person who is a financial services 
provider or intermediary, or whose 
consolidated U.S. enterprise includes a 
separately organized subsidiary, or 
part, that is a financial services pro-
vider or intermediary, and who had 
transactions (either sales or purchases) 
directly with unaffiliated foreign per-
sons in all financial services combined 
in excess of $3,000,000 during its fiscal 
year covered by the survey. The 
$3,000,000 threshold should be applied to 
financial services transactions with un-
affiliated foreign persons by all part of 
the consolidated U.S. enterprise com-
bined that are financial services pro-
viders or intermediaries. Because the 
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$3,000,000 threshold applies separately 
to sales and purchases, the mandatory 
reporting requirement may apply only 
to sales, only to purchases, or to both. 

(i) The determination of whether a 
U.S. financial services provider or 
intermediary is subject to this manda-
tory reporting requirement may be 
based on the judgment of knowledge-
able persons in a company who can 
identify reportable transactions on a 
recall basis, with a reasonable degree 
of certainty, without conducting a de-
tailed manual records search. 

(ii) Reporters who file pursuant to 
this mandatory reporting requirement 
must provide data on total sales and/or 
purchases of each of the covered types 
of financial services transactions and 
must disaggregate the totals by coun-
try. 

(2) Voluntary reporting. If during the 
fiscal year covered, sales or purchases 
of financial services by a firm that is a 
financial services provider or inter-
mediary, or by a firm’s subsidiaries, or 
parts, combined that are financial serv-
ices providers or intermediaries, are 
$3,000,000 or less, the U.S. person is re-
quested to provide an estimate of the 
total for each type of service. Provision 
of this information is voluntary. Be-
cause the $3,000,000 threshold applies 
separately to sales and purchases, this 
voluntary reporting option may apply 
only to sales, only to purchases, or to 
both. 

(b) BE–80 definition of financial serv-
ices provider. The definition of financial 
services provider used for this survey is 
identical in coverage to Sector 52—Fi-
nance and Insurance, and holding com-
panies that own or influence, and are 
principally engaged in making manage-
ment decisions for these firms (part of 
Sector 55—Management of Companies 
and Enterprises, of the North American 
Industry Classification System, United 
States, 2002). For example, companies 
and/or subsidiaries and other separable 
parts of companies in the following in-
dustries are defined as financial serv-
ices providers: Depository credit inter-
mediation and related activities (in-
cluding commercial banking, savings 
institutions, credit unions, and other 
depository credit intermediation); non-
depository credit intermediation (in-
cluding credit card issuing, sales fi-

nancing, and other nondepository cred-
it intermediation); activities related to 
credit intermediation (including mort-
gage and nonmortgage loan brokers, fi-
nancial transactions processing, re-
serve, and clearinghouse activities, and 
other activities related to credit inter-
mediation); securities and commodity 
contracts intermediation and broker-
age (including investment banking and 
securities dealing, securities broker-
age, commodity contracts dealing, and 
commodity contracts brokerage); secu-
rities and commodity exchanges; other 
financial investment activities (includ-
ing miscellaneous intermediation, 
portfolio management, investment ad-
vice, and all other financial investment 
activities); insurance carriers; insur-
ance agencies, brokerages, and other 
insurance related activities; insurance 
and employee benefit funds (including 
pension funds, health and welfare 
funds, and other insurance funds); 
other investment pools and funds (in-
cluding open-end investment funds, 
trusts, estates, and agency accounts, 
real estate investment trusts, and 
other financial vehicles); and holding 
companies that own, or influence the 
management decisions of, firms prin-
cipally engaged in the aforementioned 
activities. 

(c) Covered types of services. The BE–80 
survey covers the following types of fi-
nancial services transactions (pur-
chases and/or sales) between U.S. finan-
cial services providers and unaffiliated 
foreign persons: Brokerage services re-
lated to equities transactions; other 
brokerage services; underwriting and 
private placement services; financial 
management services; credit-related 
services, except credit card services; 
credit card services; financial advisory 
and custody services; securities lending 
services; electronic funds transfer serv-
ices; and other financial services. The 
BE–80 also covers total receipts and 
total payments for the above-listed 
types of financial services transactions 
with affiliated foreign parties (foreign 
affiliates and foreign parents). 

(d) What to file. (1) The BE–80 survey 
consists of Forms BE–80 (A) and BE– 
80(B). Before completing a form BE–80 
(B), a consolidated U.S. enterprise (in-
cluding the top U.S. parent and all of 
its subsidiaries and parts combined) 
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must complete Form BE–80(A) to deter-
mine its reporting status. If the enter-
prise is subject to the mandatory re-
porting requirement, or if it is exempt 
from the mandatory reporting require-
ment but chooses to report data volun-
tarily, it should either: 

(i) File a separate Form BE–80(B) for 
each separately organized financial 
services subsidiary or part of a consoli-
dated U.S. enterprise; or 

(ii) File a single BE–80(B) rep-
resenting the sum of all covered trans-
actions by all financial services sub-
sidiaries or parts of the enterprise com-
bined. 

(2) Reporters who receive the BE–80 
survey from BEA but are not subject to 
the mandatory reporting requirements 
and choose not to report data volun-
tarily must complete and return to 
BEA the Exemption Claim. 

[64 FR 59121, Nov. 2, 1999, as amended at 69 
FR 69510, Nov. 30, 2004] 

§ 801.12 Rules and regulations for the 
BE–140, Benchmark Survey of In-
surance Transactions by U.S. Insur-
ance Companies with Foreign Per-
sons. 

(a) The BE–140, Benchmark Survey of 
Insurance Transactions by U.S. Insur-
ance Companies with Foreign Persons, 
will be conducted covering calendar 
year 2008 and every fifth year there-
after. All legal authorities, provisions, 
definitions, and requirements con-
tained in § 801.1 through § 801.9(a) are 
applicable to this survey. More de-
tailed instructions and descriptions of 
the individual types of transactions 
covered are given on the report form 
itself. The BE–140 consists of three 
parts and two schedules. Part 1 re-
quests information on whom to consult 
concerning questions about the report 
and the certification section. Part 2 re-
quests information about the reporting 
insurance company. Part 3 requests in-
formation needed to determine whether 
a report is required, the types of trans-
actions that would be reported, and 
which schedules apply. Each of the two 
schedules covers the types of insurance 
services to be reported and the owner-
ship relationship between the U.S. in-
surance company and foreign 
transactor and is to be completed only 
if the U.S. insurance company has 

transactions of the types covered by 
the particular schedule. 

(b) Who must report—(1) Mandatory re-
porting. A BE–140 report is required 
from each U.S. insurance company 
with respect to the transactions listed 
below, if any of the eight items was 
greater than $2 million or less than 
negative $2 million for the calendar 
year covered by the survey on an ac-
crual basis: 

(i) Premiums earned, and 
(ii) Losses, on reinsurance assumed; 
(iii) Premiums incurred, and 
(iv) Losses, on reinsurance ceded; 
(v) Premiums earned, and 
(vi) Losses, on primary insurance 

sold; 
(vii) Sales of, and 
(viii) Purchases of, auxiliary insur-

ance services. 
U.S. insurance companies that file 

pursuant to this mandatory reporting 
requirement must complete parts 1 
through 3 of Form BE–140 and all appli-
cable schedules. The total amounts of 
transactions applicable to a particular 
schedule are to be entered in the appro-
priate column(s) and these amounts 
must be distributed among the coun-
tries involved in the transactions. 

(2) Voluntary reporting. If, during the 
calendar year covered, the U.S. insur-
ance company’s transactions do not ex-
ceed the exemption level for any of the 
types of transactions covered by the 
survey, the U.S. person is requested to 
provide an estimate of the total for 
each type of transaction. Submission of 
this information is voluntary. The esti-
mates may be judgmental, that is, 
based on recall, without conducting a 
detailed records search. 

(3) Any U.S. insurance company that 
receives the BE–140 survey form from 
BEA, but is not reporting data in ei-
ther the mandatory or voluntary sec-
tion of the form, must complete Parts 
1 through 3 of the survey. This require-
ment is necessary to ensure compliance 
with reporting requirements and effi-
cient administration of the Act by 
eliminating unnecessary follow-up con-
tact. 

(c) Covered types of insurance trans-
actions. The BE–140 survey is intended 
to collect information on U.S. inter-
national insurance transactions. The 
types of insurance transactions covered 
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